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EVENTS  OF AUTUMN– Lola Ungar, President 
 

KICKING OFF THE NEW LEAGUE YEAR 
The Beach Cities, Palos Verdes Peninsula Area and Torrance Leagues welcomed William (Bill) T. Fujioka to their 
annual Tri-League meeting in Torrance on Sept. 15th.  Mr. Fujioka is the new Chief Executive Officer (CEO) for 
the County of Los Angeles with 33 years of public service with the County and most recently retired from the 
City Administrator of the City of Los Angeles.  He was appointed by the 5 members of the Board of Supervisors 
to run the day-to-day operations of the County and was given new opportunities to guide and foster 
cooperation between the many County departments and the 88 cities within the County. He described some of 
the problems that he faces and his background experience (i.e., healthcare) that would help him deal with these 
problems. He also amusingly described how his 79 year old mother continues to prod and encourage him to take 
up new challenges.   
 

CANDIDATES FORUMS ‘R US 
A capacity crowd of more than fifty Leaguers met at Taix Restaurant on Sept. 29th for a hands-on workshop led 
by LWV/LAC Vice President Margo Reeg about all aspects of conducting a Candidates Forum without panicking 
and becoming a leader in your League. Chief Deputy Registrar-Recorder/County Clerk for Los Angeles County 
and Chief of Staff Dean Logan spoke about the latest information on the County’s future elections, the concerns 
about the continuity of the Department with the resignation of the County Registrar-Recorder/County Clerk 
Conny MacCormack in December,  and the importance of a voter verifiable paper trail.  (LWVUS has been 
advocating the latter, it seems forever).  He reported that the County may have to modify their early voting 
methods due to the Secretary of State’s stringent requirements.  He also brought up the subject of recruiting 
24,000 poll workers who are feeling the effects of multiple elections along with the fatigue of voters and the 
2008 election cycle that will include a minimum of 3 elections.  Especially helpful was Sharon Mullenix’ part of 
the program which was called, “Don’t Panic—You’re the Moderator.”  She talked about preparation, planning, 
and working with co-sponsors.  She explained how to set the tone of the forum, clearly setting the rules as well 
as concluding the forum with style and grace.  Bea Antenore and members of the Workshop Committee 
performed a short and hilarious skit described as Moderator’s Nightmares.  Additional portions of the 
enlightening and instructive workshop were conducted by Frances Talbott-White, Georganne Thomsen, Mary 
Ellen Barnes, Kay White, Margo Reeg, and Dorothy Larson who were aided by committee members, Sondra 
Hauge and Pat Kromka . A great day! —LMU 

William T. Fujioka 

Los Angeles County 
CEO 

                                          CALENDAR 
Tues. Oct. 9           Board meeting, Ruth Bach Branch Library, 4055 

N. Bellflower Blvd, Long Beach, 9:30-1:30 
Sat. Nov. 3 LWVLos Angeles Election Integrity, Taix, 10-2 
Tues. Nov. 6 Election Day: Congress, Senate, Assembly, State 

Senate, State Offices, Propositions  
Tues. Nov. 13 Board meeting, LWV/LA Office, 9:30-1:30  
Thurs. Nov. 22      Thanksgiving  
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IMPLEMENTING THE TRANSPORTATION PROPOSITION 

—By John D. Sullivan, LWV/LAC Natural Resources 
 

The California Air Resources Board (ARB) has announced a series of workshops on its Goods 
Movement Emission Reduction Program. The workshops are scheduled for October 1 to October 11 
around the state. The workshops will provide input into programs to be funded with funds from 
Proposition 1B approved by the voters in 2006. The ARB will form partnerships with local agencies to 
develop programs to reduce air pollution emissions and health risks from the movement of goods on 
California transportation corridors. The ARB hopes to adopt program guidelines in December of 2007. 
 

You can learn more about this program, the workshops, and access ARB’s “Staff Draft Concepts for 
Implementation” at: http://www.arb.ca.gov/bonds/gmbond/gmbond.htm. 
 

At Governor Schwarzenegger’s direction, a web sight has been established to allow citizens to follow 
the process of implementing all the propositions that the voters adopted in 2006 (Propositions 1B, 1C, 
1D, 1E, and 84). You can access this information by going to: http://www.bondaccountability.ca.gov/. 
 

CAN WE OBTAIN MORE WATER WITH LESS COST?  

—By John D. Sullivan, LWV/LAC Natural Resources 
 

California has faced a water problem almost since its inception: people seem to want to live, do 
business, and farm in places that are short of water. To cope with this situation, the state has 
developed a water infrastructure that moves water from the Sierra Nevada Mountains, the S. F. Bay 
Delta, and the Colorado River to places where people live, work, and farm such as the Bay Area, the 
San Joaquin Valley, and southern California. In an extremely important way, citizens of this state are 
intimately connected by these extensive water transport systems. 
 

Now the State finds itself with a water system that is in crisis. The crisis stems from a number of 
sources: an extended drought with no end in sight, increasing population, an aging water infrastructure, 
and on-going fights over who should get the water that is available. 
 

Southern California has witnessed a constant focus on water issues with, most recently, the City of 
Long Beach declaring a water emergency and imposing measures to alter the way people in that city 
use water. This decision comes partly as the result of the current drought and partly as the result of a 
legal decision by a federal judge that could result in lower deliveries of Delta water to the southern part 
of the state. The judge’s decision was based on the perilous state of the Delta smelt which are 
protected by the Endangered Species Act. 
 

To deal with this crisis, Gov. Arnold Schwarzenegger has just proposed a $9 billion bond issue. 
If passed, the bond money would be used for the construction of at least three new dams in 
different parts of the state. The purpose of these new dams would be to increase the supply of 
water to water-poor parts of the state. 
 

A network of environmental organizations around the state (including the League) known as “Green 
California,” have made a counter proposal to State Senator Don Perata for an “appropriate water 
supply response package.” Green California’s proposal would get the State additional supplies of water 
at half the cost of the Governor’s proposal. Green California calls its proposal the “More Water at Less 
Cost Water Bond.” Green California is  proposing that bond money be spent on improving water supply 
reliability (water recycling and water use efficiency), groundwater protection, water quality 
improvements including a focus on disadvantaged communities, Delta restoration and enhancement 
and river and watershed restoration. Green California argues that its suggestions would cost about 
$4.525 billion, roughly half of what the Governor is proposing and without the construction of new 
dams. 
 

Another water bond could appear on the ballot as early as February. The League is a signatory 
to the Green California letter and will likely take a position on any water bond on the ballot. The 
League will disseminate information about water bond developments as that information 
becomes available.   

http://www.arb.ca.gov/bonds/gmbond/gmbond.htm
http://www.bondaccountability.ca.gov/
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LWVC PRESIDENT JANIS HIROHAMA APPOINTED  
TO JUDICIAL COUNCIL’S COMMISSION ON IMPARTIAL COURTS 

 
The LWV/LAC is very proud to report that LWVC President Janis Hirohama (LWV Beach 
Cities, hurray!) was recently appointed to the Steering Committee and Task Force for 
the Judicial Council's new Commission on Impartial Courts to represent the LWVC. 

There are approximately 70 members of the task force who are charged to discuss threats to 
judicial independence and the need for public information and education on the judiciary and its role. 
 
Janis reports that she was thrilled to hear Justice Judith McConnell, who will chair the Public 
Information and Education Task Force, as she praised Smart Voter in her plenary speech. She talked 
about what a great service it is, how she and other appellate justices who are up for retention used it to 
link to the court's website with more information about them, and how important a role she thinks it 
plays in informing the public about candidates for judicial office. Justice McConnell actually reeled off 
the Smart Voter url!  (Just in case you might have forgotten, it is www.Smart Voter.org). 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
 

NOVEMBER MOBILITY 21 TRANSPORTATION SUMMIT 

     —By Lottie Fox, LWVC Natural Resources Director  
: 
Those living in Southern California may be familiar with Mobility 21.  The concept originated as a 
transportation committee of the L.A. Chamber, but has expanded as a coalition that includes other 
Chambers, governmental agencies and nonprofits throughout the same southern California region 
served by the South Coast Air Quality Management District.  Seventeen (17) million people live or work 
within this region. 
  
Mobility 21 will present a Transportation Summit on Monday, November 5, 8:00am - 2:00pm at 
the Ontario Convention Center.   At least one of the planned breakout sessions will include issues of 
air quality and global warming.  Additional breakout sessions will spotlight the Governor's budget, 
transportation infrastructure, state and federal legislation (and challenges of implementing AB 32), 
CEQA, and Best Management Practices for companies/organizations. 
  
Sponsorships are being sought.  The proposed registration cost for the event is $100 per person.  An 
outcome of the educational Summit is intended to be the development of a regional 
stakeholder-driven transportation action plan.   
  
Currently, Chris Carson serves on the Summit Steering Committee, with Lottie as the alternate.  The 
League can be helpful with outreach to bolster attendance to this event and play a key role in 
developing an action plan.  Your voices are important! 
  
"Mobility 21 is a coalition that brings together public, business and community stakeholders to pursue 
regional solutions to the transportation challenges facing Los Angeles, Orange, Riverside, San 
Bernardino and Ventura Counties.  A nonpartisan alliance, Mobility 21 delivers a unified voice for the 
region's transportation priorities and seeks to improve mobility in the region." 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
Notice from your Voter Editor — Did you know that your League can use articles from other 
Voters?  You simply need to credit the source. 
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LOS ANGELES COUNTY TO TAKE PART IN 5-YEAR FOSTER CARE 

“WAIVER” DEMONSTRATION PROJECT 

 —By Harriet Chase, Children’s Services Consultant 

 

The Department of Children and Family Services (DCFS) receives a certain amount of Title IV-E 
Federal funding to provide room and board, and services to children while they are in the foster 
care system.  The problem is that this money can only be used while children are removed from their 
homes and not on services to keep children in their homes. To address this dilemma, the State of 
California proposed that the Federal government waive, or put aside, certain Title IV-E funding 
requirements for five years for California counties that elect to participate in what is known as the “Title 
IV-E Waiver Demonstration Project.”   “The Waiver” means that participating counties can re-invest 
federal funding to provide services to children without having to remove them from their homes.  
Los Angeles and Alameda County have elected to participate in this pilot project.  The Federal 
Government requires that both the Child Welfare and Probation agencies participate. 
 
For the next five years, the Federal funds will be allocated to each participating county based on the 
average annual amount of Title VI-E funding received during years 2002-2005 along with a 2% growth 
factor each year.  The State will allocate state funding based on the 2006-2007 allocation for 
administrative costs plus a 2% growth factor each year and the actual State revenue received in 2005-
06 for eligible maintenance payments with no growth factor.  While this in not new or additional funding, 
if there are fewer children in placement, less will be spent on foster care costs and there will be more 
funds to invest flexibly on other efforts to improve outcomes for children and families.   
 
Los Angeles County’s waiver request was submitted to the State in February 2004, then by the State to 
the federal government in May 2004.  The federal government approved California’s request in April 
2006. Since that time, the Los Angeles County Department of Children and Family Services (DCFS) 
and Probation, with government and community stakeholder support and input, have been working on a 
plan for implementation.  
 
The Waiver Demonstration Project that kicked-off in Los Angeles County on July1, 2007, will give 
DCFS and the Probation Department the flexibility to use these “re-investment” funds to build on the 
significant improvement efforts underway among the county departments and their community partners. 
The Waiver is expected to result in a shift in thinking and practice away from removal from the home as 
the safest and best alternative for children. 
 
To find out more about the Waiver, such as the implementation projects, first sequence priorities, 
funding, and evaluation, go to: http://dcfs.co.la.ca.us/aboutus/titleIVE.html or to contact the offices of 
the LA County Demonstration Project’s coordinators go to: waiverinfo@dcfs.lacounty.gov  or 
waiverinfo@probation.lacounty.gov. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://dcfs.co.la.ca.us/aboutus/titleIVE.html
mailto:waiverinfo@dcfs.lacounty.gov
mailto:waiverinfo@probation.lacounty.gov
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RECENT HEADLINES PROCLAIM --- “Less Than Half Of California Voters 
Have  Confidence That Their Votes Are  Accurately Counted, Voting 
Machines Breached In 'Top-To-Bottom' Review, Conny Mccormack 
Announces Retirement As Los Angeles County’s County Clerk”               

—By Margie Engel, LWV Los Angeles 
 

The issues surrounding how our elections are conducted has become as much a news story as the 
elections themselves……….What is going on here?  
  
At the LWVLA Annual Meeting members voted to make Election Integrity their issue for education and 
advocacy.   LWVLA is planning a League Day, November 3 from 10 -2 at Taix Restaurant to educate 
ourselves on the basics of conducting an election, to bring us all up to date on election issues in the 
news, and to chart a course for future League election integrity activity. Please join us for an informative 
and interactive session on elections and opportunities for League involvement in supporting secure, 
accessible and accurate elections.  For more information and to RSVP contact LWVLA at (213) 368-
1616.   

      

 

LWV Los Angeles League Day 

HOW WILL WE 
CONDUCT ELECTIONS 

IN THE 21ST CENTURY? 
What is involved in conducting an election? 

Do security concerns affect California machines?   How 

are we doing locally? 

How should the League of Women Voters be involved in the 

election process? 

      Join us for information and discussion. 

             November 3, 2007    10 to 2 

        TAIX RESTAURANT 

1911 W. Sunset Blvd., Los Angeles, CA  90026 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - Send form 
and check payable to LWV LOS ANGELES 

3250 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 1005, Los Angeles CA  90010 

League_________________________________________________________________ 

 

Name(s)________________________________________________________________  

Deadline is October 31, 2007 
Late fee is $30.00 after October 30. 

Reservations ______#   @$25.00 = Total Reservations $_________________ 
 

Chicken Luncheon #_____________      Vegetarian Luncheon #_____________ 

Luncheon w/o NUTS or other allergens (name them) #_____________________ 

NOTE:  Carpooling recommended — Valet Parking is $2.50. 
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      Lola Ungar, LWV/LAC President 

3903 Bluff Street 
Torrance, CA 90505 
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The League of Women Voters of Los Angeles County in 
both its values and practices affirms its belief and 
commitment to diversity, pluralism and affirmative action.  
  
The League of Women Voters welcomes new members, 
both men and women, who are citizens of voting age. 
Associate membership is open to all others.  
 

SUBSCRIBE to the LWV/LAC VOTER  
Send the information below to be notified of the latest 
VOTER posted on our website at lwvlacounty@msn.com  
or for a hard copy subscription send $10 to LWV/LAC 
Treasurer, 427 E. Walnut Avenue, Burbank, CA 91501.  
Sign Up Today!!   

  
Name___________________________________  
 
Address_________________________________ 
 
City____________________ Zip_____________  
  
Local League_____________________________  
 
E-mail Address___________________________  
 

Internet Election Resources 
 

Smart Voter                       www.smartvoter.org 
  Statewide propositions plus local candidates & issues on your ballot, with extensive 
  Background materials and media linksðfrom LWV California Ed Fund 
LA County Registrar-Recorder   www.lavote.net 
  Election calendar, polling place look-up, absentee voting info, multilingual voting materials, 
  Locations for Touchscreen early voting 
Easy Voter Guide             www.easyvoter.org 
  Concise facts on statewide propositions; Chinese, Korean, Spanish, Vietnamese, and English 
Secretary of State           www.ss.ca.gov 
  Official text of ballot measures 
CA Legislative Analyst     www.lao.ca.gov 
  Analysis of all ballot measures 
CA Voter Foundation        www. calvoter.org 
  Data on campaign contributions to candidates and measures 
CA Budget Project           www.cbp.org 
  Analyzes the fiscal effects of statewide ballot measures 

The OCTOBER 2007 VOTER is ready for viewing on our website. 
http://www.lacilo.ca.lwvnet.org  

 

mailto:lwvlacounty@msn.com
http://www.smartvoter.org/
http://www.lavote.net/
http://www.easyvoter.org/
http://www.ss.ca.gov/
http://www.lao.ca/
http://www.cbp.org/
http://www.lacilo.ca.lwvnet.org/

